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Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

May 12, 2015
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
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Board Chairman, Tom Mack, turned the floor over to Judge Bumb for the 2015 Annual Meeting.  Judge Bumb explained according to Statute we are required to have the Annual Meeting in May.  There are two (2) elected positions, Board President (Chairman) and Vice President (Vice Chairman).  The facility secretary serves as the Board Secretary.  Judge Bumb opened the floor for nominations for the Board Chairman.  Larry Siclair nominated Tom Mack.  Ricky Slattery Starrett 2nd the nomination.  There were no other nominations submitted.  Glenn Miller moved that nominations cease.  Jeff Rupp 2nd the motion.  Tom Mack was elected to serve as Board Chairman with a Unanimous Aye Vote.  

Board noted the current Vice Chairman, Kathy Nern is retiring in July 31st.   Larry Siclair nominated Ricki Slattery Starret for Board Vice Chairman.  Tom Kime 2nd the nomination.  Glenn Miller motioned nominations for Vice Chairman Cease.  Motion 2nd - inaudible.  Ricki Slattery Starrett was elected to serve as Board Vice Chairman with a Unanimous Aye Vote.  

Judge Bumb turned the meeting over to Board Chairman Tom Mack.  
Roy Miller motioned the Board approve the minutes from the March 10th Board Meeting.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Board welcomed visitors.  Judge Bird introduced Jerry Stollings.  Jerry is replacing Kathy Nern as the Williams County Juvenile Court Administrator.
Erin Spieth is representing Judge Strausbaugh at today’s meeting.  Erin is the Defiance County Juvenile Court/Probation Administrator. 
Superintendents Report

Population Report:


          March    
           April



Intakes
   
37

38
    


Releases

44

35



Recidivists
22 (59%)

19 (50%)

Security Report:




              March
           April
Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


      4

  9
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
  
      2

  2
Use of Force Incidents result in injury


   
      0                       
  0
Medical Services Report:



              March
            April 

Nurse Sick Calls





    50

 43
Physician Sick Calls




    21

 18
Physicals






    16

 20
ER Visits






      1

   3
Hospital Admits





      0

   0

Ambulance Transports




      0    

   0

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Drugs


   53%

 50%   
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

    43%
                 46%

Life without Drugs




               March
            April 
Number of Individual Hours

     

                 33.25
            35.25                     
Total Number of Case Management Units      

      
   8.10
              5.90
                 
Total Number of Group Hours 

 
               136.00                140.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

                   4.50                  10.00
Mental Health Program:



                March
           

 April
Mental Health Assessment Hours


                     8.0 (5 Assessment)
     4.0 (2 Assessments)

Group Hours Weekly



                     2.0


     5.0 
Individual and Family sessions hours

                                   40.0
                                   70.0
  
43 Suicide Watch Days in March (43-15 minute watch days and 0 One on One watch days).   One (1) Tele-med appointment conducted.
62 Suicide Watch Days in April (62-15 minute watches and 0 One-on-One watch days).  Two (2) Tele-med appointments conducted.  
Education Summary: 



 
March Report

Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

521 Detainees in attendance

417 Males            104 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)


Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

621 Detainees in attendance

489 Males            132 Females

There is a disparity in numbers between Classroom A and Classroom B.  Ms. Bowsher was conducting PARCC Testing in Classroom A.  Classes did not meet in Classroom A while PARCC Testing was in progress.
April  Report

Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

631 Detainees in attendance 

496 Males            135 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

601 Detainees in attendance 

468 Males            133 Females 
Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported a total of 214 training hours during March and April.  Staff participated in the following training:
Crisis Intervention Training



OPOTA Response to Aggressive Behavior Training 

Think Trauma Training
                 

Unemployment Compensation Training
OSHA Recordkeeping Training       

                Ohio Sunshine Laws Training                                  
Promoting Healthy Relationship (PREP)Training
                The Impact of Social Media on Workplace and Employment Training
First Aid in the Workplace Refresher Training
Workers Compensation Prospective Billing Training
Personnel Report:


New Hires:    
2 Intermittent Juvenile Corrections Officers


Resignations:      
       1 Intermittent JCO                       
Terminations:     
1 Full Time 





Vacancies:        
       1 Part Time Officer                 

Status Change:        1 Intermittent Officer to Part Time



                            
                                1 Full Time Officer to Intermittent





Employee Grievances:   2
One Employee Grievance has been resolved.  One remains in the Grievance Process.   

For the benefit of the new Board Members, Tom Mack, Chairman of the Personnel and Grievance Committee explained that two (2) Employee Grievances are not many.  Employee Grievances do come along occasionally.  No Employee Grievance has gotten to the Board level since Brian has been Superintendent.   Tom thanked April and Brian for their work on Personnel.
Tom recently reviewed an investigation Assistant Superintendent April Cook had completed.  He was very comfortable with the outcome.   Tom complimented April for being objective and for the work she had done on the investigation.        
Fiscal Officer Report

March Billing Census

Member County Credits –There were 7 member county overages.  $714 was credited to member counties.

Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 169 non-member beds contracted during March.  58 Beds were contracted at a rate of $63/day.  These detainees were in house as of December 31, 2014.  111 Beds were contracted at a rate of $67/day.  Non-member rent increased effective January 1, 2015.

Monthly Total Non-Member rent revenue - $11,091      
Average Daily Population – 30.8      Average Female Population – 6.5      Average Non-Member Population – 5.5
April Billing Census  
Member County Credits – There were 15 member county overages.  $1,530 was credited to member counties. 
Year to Date Member Credits - $5,508
Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 98 non-member beds contracted during the month of April.    

Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $  6,542
Year to Date Non-Member Rent Revenue -    $40,765
Average Daily Population – 27.5      Average Female Population – 7.6      Average Non-member Population – 3.3
Financial Report – 

Cash Report:

Operating Fund Balance 
4-30-2015
$ 624,892
Capital Fund Balance
4-30-2015
$ 311,931 
Board reviewed Operating Budget and Capital Budget.
As of April 30, 2015 we have expended 32% of the Operating Budget.  There is no change to the Capital Budget from last report (2.89% expended).

The 2015 Payroll accounts were budgeted on 26 pay periods.   There will be 27 pay periods in 2015.  We are watching the Payroll accounts carefully.   Board recognized it may be necessary to adjust the Budget later this year.  
Visa Activity for March and April are included in the Board Packet. 

Assistant Superintendent’s Report
April Cook explained we use Title 1 funds each year to purchase Library Books.  We spend at least $3,000 annually for library books.   A significant part of our education is the Accelerated Reader Program.  The Accelerated Reader Program is used in most area schools as well.  Our teacher meets 
individually with each detainee to set their weekly reading goal.  Part of the Accelerated Reading Program requires detainees to pass an online test for the books they read.  We have an incentive program to reward detainees for achieving their reading goals.

Detainees read an average of 2 books per week.  If a detainee is here for 90 days they read a lot of books.  Detainees claim they read more here than anywhere else.  We are so fortunate to be able to provide detainees with new books that interest them.  

For security reasons we only purchase paperback books.   The books are used hard and because they are paperback they may not last one (1) year.  

Personnel and Grievance Committee 

Tom Mack reported the Personnel and Grievance Committee has nothing to present.
Brian Patrick reported on required staffing levels.   The Prison Rape Elimination Act mandates a ratio of 1 staff to 8 detainees during waking hours and 1 to 16 during sleeping hours.   If detainee population exceeds 32 we are required to bring in additional staff.  Due to fluctuations in population an employee was mandated to work on a weekend.  Employees know they may be mandated into work on occasion.  However, one of the grievances discussed earlier was submitted because the employee was mandated to work.   

Facilities Committee

Larry Siclair noted Brian Patrick has three (3) bids to present to the Board for roof repairs.  Bids range from $3,500 to $105,000.  Two vendors maintain the roof is showing normal wear and tear.  The other vendor suggested issues are a result of the original installation.   Suggestion was made to cut out the problem area and replace that portion of the roof.   However, the more you cut the more creases are necessary which increases the area that may leak.  Another suggestion was to install a new roof over top of the existing problem area.  However, that option would require an engineer to verify the building could support the additional weight.  These were both very expensive repairs.  

Brian explained the leak is not high in the roof.  The leak goes from the metal roof to the block wall in the classroom.  We are not concerned with leaking that would damage insulation or create other issues.  

Brian Patrick is recommending the bid from The Holt Roofing Co., Inc. for $3,500.  Holt Roofing will place a silicone sealant over the top of the seams.  This will protect against leaking and is projected to last five or six years.  Holt Roofing will come back if we are not completely satisfied and they do offer a warranty.
Tom Kime noted the Capital Funds are in place to allow for major roof repair expense as well as repairs to the heating system.  At this point it makes sense to try to seal the problem areas of the roof.  If it becomes necessary to replace the roof at a later date Capital Funds should be available.   
Larry Siclair motioned the Board accept the bid presented by The Holt Roofing Co., Inc. for $3,500.  Glenn Miller 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  Capital Funds will be used to cover the expense of the project.  
Finance Committee  
Tom Kime requested the Board approve a transfer of funds from the Title 1 Account into Teachers Salaries and related accounts.   Tom explained we have received more in Title 1 Funds the last few years than we had previously received.  We have been using those funds for teacher’s salaries, which is an approved use of Title 1 funds.  
Tom motioned the Board approve the following transfer :



Transfer Out  
$53,000
 


Title 1 Account




Transfer Into 

$39,500


Teachers Salaries Account



     

       550


Medicare – Teachers Salaries Account



    

    5,250


STRS Account



   

    7,700


Insurance – Benefits Account
Larry Siclar 2nd the motion.  When the Finance Committee prepared the 2015 Budget they allowed for this money.  Funds were assigned to Title 1 with the transfer in mind.  Motion Carried.   Unanimous Ayes.  

Maintenance would like to rebuild four (4) security door locks.  We are asking the Board for permission to use Capital Funds for the expense.  Roy Miller motioned the Board approve $3,800 Capital Funds to rebuild four (4) security door locks.   Ricki Slattery Starrett 2nd the motion.   There was no further discussion.   Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Program and Policies Committee

Brian Patrick explained the facility participates in the Industry Safety Specific Program to earn a 3% reduction in our Workers Compensation  premium.  There are several benchmarks we must meet to qualify for the discount.  One of benchmarks was to have the Public Employers Risk Reduction Program conducted an onsite Workers Compensation Safety Audit of the facility.   During the audit it was determined we had no Hazardous Communication Policy and no Lock Out Tag Out Policy in place.  Brian created a Hazardous Communication Policy and Lock Out Tag Out Policy following the BWC model.  Ricki Slattery Starrett motioned the Board approved the Hazardous Communication Policy and the Lock Out Tag Out Policy as presented to the Board.   Glenn Miller 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Old Business 
Education Program – Brian Patrick attended a meeting at the Educational Service Center to the met with the four county area School Superintendents. Brian addressed concerns regarding student transcripts and the violation of detainee confidentiality.  NWOJCD forwards detainee transcripts to the home school.  It is challenging for the home school to match our curriculum with their curriculum, so the schools do not incorporate our records with their transcript.  Rather the schools keep the NWODJC transcript as a separate document.   The name on the Transcript discloses the student has been in detention which violates detainee confidentiality.    
Several years ago the four county area schools started the Northwest Ohio Virtual Academy.  This gives local schools the option to educate students online.  Schools benefit by keeping students in the home district.   Students also benefit.  The student who may not be successful in the traditional classroom and may be at risk of dropping out of school has the opportunity to finish his/her education online in their home district.   There is help available for the student from the local school district.
GradPoint is the computer program used by the Northwest Ohio Virtual Academy.   Several years ago we purchased five (5) GradPoint licenses.  We have detainees who have been here so long they complete all our educational modules.  These are the students we would put on GradPoint.  There are detainees here during the summer that may need a specific area of study for credit recovery.  If a detainee needs math credit we may put that detainee on the GradPoint math curriculum.  The earned credits transfer to the school.  
All but four (4) of the area schools are part of the Northwest Ohio Virtual Academy and are using GradPoint.  We would like to have GradPoint available for all detainees.  This offers detainees a seamless transition from NWOJDC to the home school.  We have the opportunity to purchase an additional 20 GradPoint Licenses for $10,900 (20 licenses for one year ).  We will enter into the NOVA Consortium to receive best pricing.  That gives us a total of 25 licenses for next year.  Typically we have 12 detainees in each of the two (2) classrooms so we would have one extra license.
As long as the detainee’s home school uses GradPoint the school can direct the detainee’s educational online.  There would be no interruption to the detainee’s education.  Upon release the school can access the detainee’s transcript.  There would be no need for a separate NWOJDC transcript, protecting the detainee’s privacy.  
Board noted education is a key function of NWOJDC.  Detainees often experience educational success while at NWOJDC.  Our classroom offers a strong tutoring environment that gives students the individual attention they need.  Upon release they take a confidence with them to their home school that they did not have previously.   The detainee often performs better when they return to their home school.  This is key to rehabilitation.    Our goal is to work closely with the local school districts for the success of the detainee.  
GradPoint covers grades six (6) through 12.  We would like to use Title 1 funds for the purchase.  Teachers will continue to use the PACE Program as needed.    

Roy Miller motioned the Board approve the purchase of 20 GradPoint Licenses at a total cost of $10,900.  Jeff  Rupp 2nd the motion.  We are purchasing the GradPoint licenses for one (1) year.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
New Business

Brian Patrick informed the Board he will be working on a sixty hour internship for his Doctorate Program this summer.  Brian has been approved with the Department of Veterans Services in Columbus.  His research topic is Veterans in Public Service.  There are times he will be out of the office while working on his internship.  Brian will keep the Board Chairman and Vice Chairman informed when he is out of the office.
Meeting Adjourned – 9:48 a.m.
The next meeting is scheduled for July 14, 2015  
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